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Class of 2021
MARC BING-ZAREMBA

StoneMor Partners
360 Horizon Blvd, Suite 100

Trevose, PA 19053
(O)215-826-2813

mzare@stonemor.com

ALESIA A. SKINNER, LM
Paxtang Cemetery
401 Kelso Street

Harrisburg, PA 17111
(O)717-564-2110 (C)717-307-6134

(F)717-564-7288 (James)
alesiaskinner@msn.com

ERIC WOLVERTON
SCI-Dignity Memorial

352 South Gulph Road
King of Prussia, PA 19406

(O)484-754-2486 (C)303-929-3380
(F)866-786-1873 (Tanya)

eric.wolverton@dignitymemorial.com

GEORGE H. GOOD
Alto Reste Park

109 Alto Reste Park
Altoona, PA 16601

(O)814-944-0879 (C)814-330-2615
(F)814-944-8922 (Li)

george@alto-reste.com

SCOTT K. NULTY
SCI-Dignity Memorial

Forest Hills Cem/Shalom Mem Park
101 Byberry Road

Huntingdon Valley, PA 19006
(O)215-673-5800 (C)610-633-3614

(F)215-947-4149 (Libby)
scott.nulty@dignitymemorial.com

Class of 2022
DAGNY NEEL FITZPATRICK

Jefferson Memorial Cem/FH/Crem
401 Curry Hollow Road
Pittsburgh, PA 15236

(O)412-655-4500 (C)412-370-7126
(F)412-655-7758 (Ryan)

dagny@jeffersonmemorial.biz

DAVID J MICHENER
Allegheny/Homewood Cems

4734 Butler Street
Pittsburgh, PA 15201

(O)412-682-1624 (C)412-480-5418
(F)412-622-0655 (Kristin)

dmichener@alleghenycemetery.com

DAVID R. MORRISON
Quaker Cemeteries

1850 William Penn Way, Suite 103
Lancaster, PA 17601

(O)717-560-1500 (C)717-682-2873
(F)717-560-5115 (Marilyn)
dmorrison3091@aol.com

PENNSYLVANIA CEMETERY CREMATION & FUNERAL ASSOCIATION

Officers
DAVID J. MICHENER, President DAGNY NEEL FITZPATRICK, 1st Vice President
ERNEST PETERSEN, III, 2nd Vice President ALESIA SKINNER, Secretary

JOHN YEATMAN, Treasurer

Board of Directors- Three Year Terms
GUY N. SAXTON

Northampton Memorial Shrine
3051 Green Pond Road

Easton, PA 18045
(O)610-253-2000 (C)484-431-1433

(F)610-253-5517 (Stephanie)
guysax@verizon.net

NANCY GOLDENBERG
West Laurel Hill Cemetery & FH

Laurel Hill Cemetery
215 Belmont Avenue

Bala Cynwyd, PA 19004
(O)610-668-1835 (C) 215-813-5074
NGoldenberg@westlaurelhill.com

Class of 2023
GEOFF BEHRENS

Alto Reste Park
109 Alto Reste Park
Altoona, PA 16601

(O)814-944-0879 (C)814-502-3331
(F)814-944-8922 (Kendra)

geoff@alto-reste.com

ERNEST L. PETERSEN, III
Sandyvale Memorial Garden

314 Fayette St.
Johnstown, PA 15905

(C)814-243-3837 ((Barbara)
southsidestray@mac.com

RUTH SEEBECK
Warren County Memorial Park

20050 Route 6
Warren, PA 16365

(O)814-723-1540 (C)814-688-7501
(F)814-406-7310 (Ed)
ruth@wcmpark.org

PAUL SIMMS
Butler Cty Memorial Park & Maus

380 Evans City Road
Butler, PA 16001

(O)724-287-5559 (C)412-614-0736
(F)724-287-3238 (Mary)
paul.bcmp@yahoo.com

JOHN YEATMAN
Forest Lawn Cemetery
1530 Frankstown Road
Johnstown, PA 15901

(C)240-462-4195 (F)301-355-4268
(Angela)

johnlyeatman@gmail.com

Real Estate Commissioner
EDWARD SEEBECK

Warren County Memorial Park
20050 Route 6

Warren, PA 16365
(O)814-723-1540 (C)814-688-7501

(F)814-406-7310 (Ruth)
ed@wcmpark.org

Past President Representatives
Immediate Past President 2 Year Term

FRANK GRABOWSKI
Schuylkill Memorial Park

75 Memorial Drive
Schuylkill Haven, PA 17972

(O)570-385-2647 (C)570-573-3247
(F)570-385-1580 (Janet)

frank@schuylkillmemorialpark.com

Past Presidents 1 Year Term
CRAIG S. SCHWALM

Letum Inc.
2650 N. 3rd Street

Harrisburg, PA 17110
(O)717-234-6940 (C)717-576-2829

(F)717-234-6943 (Deanna)
cschwalm@letuminc.com

GARY BUSS
Arlington Cemetery/Toppitzer FH

2900 State Road
Drexel Hill, PA 19026

(O)610-259-5800
(F)610-259-9284

gary@arlingtoncemetery.us

GUY N. SAXTON
Previously listed

HARRY C. NEEL
Jefferson Memorial Cem/FH/Crem

401 Curry Hollow Road
Pittsburgh, PA 15236

(O)412-655-4500 (C)412-720-6100
(F)412-655-7758 (Marianne)
hcneel@verizon.net

SAMUEL SAXTON
Cedar Hill Memorial Park

1700 Airport Road
Allentown, PA 18103

(O)610-799-2597 (C)610-248-1232
(F)610-799-4547 (Missy)

ssaxton799@aol.com
JACK SOMMER

Prospect Hill Cemetery
700 N. George Street

York, PA 17404
(O)717-843-8006 (C)717-891-1279

(F)717-852-0121 (Linda)
jack@prospecthill.org

GREGG STROM
1426 Deer Run Road
Ottsville, PA 18942

(C)215-688-6216 (Carol)
greggstrom1426@gmail.com

Supplier Representative
MIKE ASH

Matthews International
1315 W. Liberty Avenue
Pittsburgh, PA 15226

(O)/(C) 304-288-6558 (Kristy)
mash@matthewsintl.com

Lobbyist
MORGAN PLANT

Morgan Plant & Associates
322 S. West Street
Carlisle, PA 17013

(O)717-245-0902 (C)717-386-1012
morganplant@mac.com

Commi�ees, Assignments
Conferences & Conven�ons

Spring 2021: Harry Neel
Mid Atlan�c 2021 Ernie Petersen

Consumer Service Commi�ee Harry Neel

Ethics & Inquiry Commi�ee Harry Neel

Execu�ve Commi�ee
President, 1st VP, 2nd VP, Secretary, Treasurer, Immediate Past
President

Finance & Audit Commi�ee John Yeatman

Funeral Director Affairs Commi�ee Sco� Nulty

Keynews Editor: Dagny Neel Fitzpatrick
Co-Editor Ernie Petersen

Legal Defense Fund: Ernie Petersen

Legisla�ve Commi�ee: Guy Saxton

Membership: Craig Schwalm/Ernie Petersen

Nomina�ng/Polling Commi�ee Frank Grabowski with all
Past Presidents

Poli�cal Ac�on Commi�ee Dagny Neel Fitzpatrick

PCCFA Website-www.PCCFA.com Craig Schwalm

Supplier Rela�ons Commi�ee Mike Ash

Benefits of Membership
By Craig Schwalm
• The eKeynews, a four times a year
publication, delivered by e-mail.
• Two conferences a year with continuing
education credits for funeral directors at PA
locations. (Every other year, our fall conference is
held in Atlantic City with four other states and there
the education program provides credits and
certifications.
• Access to the member only PCCFA
Facebook page now with periodic updates about
industry issues such as the pandemic
• Constant Contact available for for rapid
communications. Suppliers take note!
• Access to our supplier members network
• The PCCFA complaint hotline helping us
help cemeteries with consumer issues.
• An annual legislative reception, to make sure
your representatives know they can come to us for
assistance with pending legislation and constituent
issues
• A lobbyist looking out for our best interests in
Harrisburg
• Access to other cemeterians to network and
brainstorm amid the changing and evolving death
care industry. Green burials, spotted lantern fly, etc.



A Sense of Place
By Dagny Neel-Fitzpatrick

While this picture of the Winter Mausoleum in
winter at Allegheny Cemetery is appropriate for
the February issue, David Michener chose a
different “special feature” when asked to tell us
of an interesting facet to represent one of his
cemeteries. For his inspiration, he looks to the
coming of spring and the upcoming baseball
season.

“With baseball season soon approaching, we
are proud of our baseball heritage in Pittsburgh
which now includes the official recognition of the
Negro leagues officially recognized this year as
major league baseball,” said Michener. “At
Allegheny Cemetery, we have two stars of the
Negro leagues Josh Gibson “the Black Babe
Ruth” and “Terrible” Ted Page interned here.
Additionally, Albert Kennedy “Rosey” Rowswell,
the first voice of the Pirates, is also buried at
Allegheny Cemetery.”

Gibson was already a legendary
slugger when, at age 18, he hit a
home run out of New York’s Yankee
Stadium – the only player in any
league, and of any color, to ever be
credited with the feat. Dubbed “The

Black Babe Ruth,” Gibson’s talent as a catcher
was matched at bat, with nearly 800 career
home runs during his time with the Pittsburgh
Crawfords and the Homestead Grays. Gibson
was diagnosed with a brain tumor at age 32, but
he refused to have it removed for fear it would
cripple him. The last four seasons of his life he
overcame constant headaches to play an
incredible game, earning another two batting
crowns and three additional home run titles. He
was posthumously inducted into the Hall of
Fame in 1972. (Gibson, sec 50, grave 232)

One of the fastest and fiercest to ever grace the
plates, Negro Leagues Star, Ted Page, played
on the 1931 Homestead Grays and the 1932-34

Pittsburgh Crawfords. Competitors
would remember him as a rough and
tough player who had a natural
command of the field and aimed to win.
Page was honored with a custom
granite memorial, courtesy of the
Negro League

Over 75 years ago, before a jubilant call, to
“Raise the Jolly Roger!” signaled a Pirates win,
Albert Kennedy “Rosey” Rowswell, was warning
a fictitious dear old Aunt Minnie to raise her

window. As a homer set sail above
Forbes Field, Rosey’s voice would cry
with abandon, “Raise the window,
Aunt Minnie, here she comes!” before

letting fall a tray of nuts and bolts in a theatric
interpretation of breaking glass. By the time Bob
Prince succeeded him in the 50’s, antics like
these were nothing new, and had already
become a part of the pastime. In the 30’s
though, Rosey was unlike any other voice on
the radio – he wasn’t announcing the game, he
was cheering on his beloved “Bucco’s” loud
enough for the whole City to hear.

Owners feared that his unprecedented style
would be a nuisance to paying spectators and a
distraction for listeners at home. But it was
Rosey’s untameable enthusiasm that actually
increased game attendance and widened the
listening audience at home to include house-
wives and children everyone was in the game.
After all, Rosey was one of them. A fixture in
the stands at Forbes Field since the day it was
opened, Rosey had been known as the Pirates
number one fan, a title officially given him by the
World Championship 1925 team. His spirit
became part of the spirit of the City. (Rowswell,
center, sec 44, lot 51)
Information concerning these three individuals first appeared in
a publication of the Allegheny Cemetery Heritage Association’s
publication, “The Allegheny Cemetery Heritage, Volume 23,
November 2013, pages 1 and 3.”
The photograph of the Winter Mausoleum is used with
permission under a WikiMedia Common licensing and was
posted by Cbaile19 (sometimes referred to as Father Pitt).

Advertise in the eKeyNews
Do you want to reach the decision-makers?
An ad in eKeyNews gives you that opportunity!

For more information:
Call eKeyNews Editor Dagny Neel-Fitzpatrick
(412) 655-4500 or e-mail
dagny@jeffersonmemorial.biz
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COVID-19 Recap
By Jason Benion, Esq.

While case numbers and
hospitalizations are down across
Pennsylvania, on February 19, 2021,
Gov. Tom Wolf renewed the COVID-
19 emergency proclamation for

another 90 days, noting that there is still
substantial spread of the virus in 51
Pennsylvania counties. With the disaster
declaration ongoing, here are some reminders
of the important directives that remain in place
and some new issues on the horizon:

• Events and gatherings remain subject to
attendance limits. The maximum number of
people permitted at an event or gathering is
based on the fire code capacity of the venue.
For indoor events under 2,000 people, the
facility may host up to 10% of its maximum fire
code capacity. For outdoor events, the limit is
15% of maximum capacity. Businesses should
contact their local building code official if they
are unaware of their occupancy limit. If a limit
cannot be identified, a venue should assume its
maximum occupancy equals 67 people per
1,000 square feet. The limit includes attendees
and staff. Anecdotally, enforcement of these
limits against funeral homes and cemeteries has
been quite limited. Generally, enforcement has
been through licensing agencies, for example,
the Department of State.
• Funerals, graveside services, and
memorial services are considered events
subject to these limits. However, worship
services at churches, synagogues, temples,
mosques and other places of worship are
excluded from the gathering limitations.
• Customer and employee safety
requirements, such as social distancing,
masking, and cleaning protocols remain in
place. As a practical matter, funeral homes and
cemeteries should continue to take steps that
demonstrate compliance with these
requirements, such as posting signs indicating
that social distancing and masking are required;
having masks available for employees and
guests and offering them to anyone who arrives
without one; regularly cleaning common areas;
and keeping facilities fully stocked with soap
and hand sanitizer.
• Pennsylvania remains in Phase 1A of its
vaccination plan. In this phase, persons who
provide “mortuary” services are eligible to
receive the COVID-19 vaccine. The
Department of Health has clarified that this
should include only those that perform, support,

or clean up mortuary services and not everyone
who works at a funeral home or cemetery. In
practice, however, vaccine providers seem to be
performing little screening. If screening is
performed, a state license, employer letter, or
employee ID should be sufficient
documentation. Others included in Phase 1A
include persons age 65 and older and those age
16-64 with high-risk conditions. Individuals
should consult the Department of Health’s
website www.pa.gov/guides/get-vaccinated to
find vaccine providers.
• The federal Equal Employment
Opportunity Commission has issued guidance
indicating that employers may mandate that
employees get the vaccine, subject to certain
exemptions, such as a refusal to be vaccinated
based on a disability or medical condition or a
sincerely held religious belief. Employers
should consult the EEOC guidance or legal
counsel before implementing a mandatory
vaccine policy.
• Help paying for funerals may soon be
coming from the Federal Emergency
Management Agency. The Consolidated
Appropriations Act, 2021 appropriated $2 billion
to FEMA to provide funeral assistance funding
for COVID-19 deaths. Details of this program
remain hazy, with much of the available (Please
continue this article on the following page).



You know care.
We know how to care for your funds.

Contact Tim Walters

TWalters@AmeriServ.com
814-533-5160 or 1-800-837-2265, ext. 5160

 Investments are:  Not FDIC insured, Not Bank Guaranteed, May Lose Value, Not a Bank Deposit, Not Insured by Any Federal Government Agency.

To learn more about our ideas to increase your perpetual care funds

 or start a merchandise trust,
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Business Briefs

HOUSTON, Feb. 15, 2021 /PRNewswire/ --
Service Corporation International (NYSE: SCI),
the largest provider of deathcare products and
services in North America, today reported
results for the fourth quarter of 2020.

Tom Ryan, the Company's President, Chairman,
and Chief Executive Officer, commented on
fourth quarter results: Today we are reporting
fourth quarter earnings per share of $1.15 and
adjusted earnings per share of $1.13, a $0.53
increase over adjusted earnings per share for
the prior year quarter. The growth was driven by
elevated COVID-19 mortality which resulted in
an increase in both funeral services performed
and burials in our cemeteries.

PITTSBURGH, Pa., Jan. 28, 2021 (GLOBE
NEWSWIRE) -- Matthews International
Corporation(NASDAQ GSM: MATW)
announced financial results for its first quarter of
fiscal 2021.

Information coming from the statements of
individual legislators. FEMA has indicated that
the fund would cover COVID-related funeral
expenses incurred in 2020, but does not (yet)
include expenses for funeral services in 2021.
FEMA is currently developing a system for
implementation of the program.
• Other COVID-related economic aid has
also been renewed. The Paycheck Protection
Program (PPP) has received a second round of
funding; however, this round comes with new
eligibility, tax, spending, and other rules that in
some instances are significantly different than
the first round. The Employee Retention Tax
Credit (a refundable tax credit against certain
employment taxes) and the family and sick
leave tax credits have also been extended.
Certain Small Business Administration programs
have also been reauthorized, including the
possibility of up to three months of payments
being forgiven by the SBA, up to $9,000 per
month.
• Two proposed amendments to the
Pennsylvania Constitution arising out of the
pandemic will appear on the ballot during the
2021 primary election. One amendment would
limit the length of a governor’s emergency
disaster declaration to 21 days, subject to
extension by a concurrent resolution of the
General Assembly. Currently, a governor’s
emergency declaration can last up to 90 days
and can be extended indefinitely by the
governor. A second amendment would allow
the General Assembly to end an emergency
disaster without having to present the bill to the
governor for his signature. This amendment
stems from a Pennsylvania Supreme Court
ruling which held that the state Constitution
prohibited the General Assembly from acting on
its own to end a governor’s emergency
declaration and that the governor’s signature
was required like other legislation. These
proposals have now been passed in two
consecutive legislative sessions and, if
approved by voters, will become part of the
state Constitution.

Jason N. Benion, Esq., Shareholder and
Chair of the Death Care Group at Saxton &
Stump, LLC is a regular contributor to the
PCCFA eKeynews and our FaceBook page
on matters pertaining to Pennsylvania’s
deathcare industry.

In discussing the results for the Company’s
fiscal 2021 first quarter, Joseph C. Bartolacci,
President and Chief Executive Officer, stated:
“The Company’s operating performance for the
fiscal 2021 first quarter was very strong. We
again reported growth in revenues, adjusted
EBITDA and adjusted earnings per share
compared to the same quarter a year ago.
Additionally, we reported further reduction in our
outstanding debt as a result of our continued
strong cash flow generation.

MONROVIA, MD., Jan. 18, 2021 (GLOBE
NEWSWIRE) – Thacker Caskets Acquires
Quality Professional Products

Thacker Caskets is excited to announce its
recent acquisition of Quality Professional
Products, also known as “QPP,” a casket
manufacturing company serving Michigan and
Indiana. The acquisition was the largest
acquisition in Thacker’s history and was made
official on January 18, 2021. Quality
Professional Products was founded in 2007 by
Ron Cook to help funeral homes improve their
gross profits by providing them with superior
casket values and service. ©2021 Matthews Resources, Inc., all rights reserved. MATTHEWS® and MATTHEWS INTERNATIONAL® are registered trademarks of Matthews Resources, Inc. CP-8215-2021

Enhance your glass-front niche offering with innovative 
new solutions, available exclusively from Matthews:

Contact your Matthews
Field Sales Manager at 1.800.628.8439

Industry-Leading 
Niche Innovation

• Enduring Fusion™ Finish

• Premium LED Lighting
• Tamper-Resistant Glass
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Special Events at Your Cemetery?
By Ernie Petersen
Special events may have started at your cemetery for promotional purposes. Depending on your
financial situation, they may or must play a financial role in your future. As is evidenced below,
income from your investments is under great stress from the current low rates. I am engaged in the
fundraising for Sandyvale Memorial Gardens Association, a 501 (c)(3) entity, charged by the Cambria
County Courts with the care and upkeep of an abandoned cemetery in the heart of Johnstown, PA.
Any perpetual care funds disappeared with the collapse of the cemetery in the 1950’s. In 2013, I led
the creation of a recurring wine festival (with the help of many talented individuals) to provide funds
for the annual maintenance of the cemetery. We expanded the program to include a wine dinner in
2014. The goal of the Sandyvale Wine Experience is to generate $25,000 of revenue in excess over
expenses to meet the cemetery’s annual maintenance needs.

As a way of motivating people to volunteer, I created a “how much we would have to have in the bank
scenario” to monetize the value of their involvement. Looking at different investment options without
diversification, this exercise gives a perspective on the funds required to replace the wine festival’s
proceeds. Here are this year’s numbers:

• Money market account, currently yielding .35%, would require a fund of $7,142,857. Worse
yet, to provide the security of FDIC insurance (guarantee on $250.000), it would require deposits at
twenty-nine, different financial institutions.
• Certificates of Deposit, currently yielding .65%, would require $3,846,154. Like above, to
provide the security of FDIC insurance, it would require deposits at fifteen, separate financial
institutions.
• Ten Year US Treasuries, currently yielding 1.46%, would require $1,712,329.
• The Vanguard PA Municipal Bond Fund (VPALX), yielding 1.3%, would require $1,923,077.
• The S&P 500 Dividend Yield at 1.57% would require $1,593,357.
Don’t turn a blind eye from special events as a
way to enhance your cemetery’s revenue!
As of February 19, 2021, AmeriServ Financial Bank, Money
Market Account over $25,000.00
As of February 19, 2021, Fidelity, Brokerage CD with a five-year
maturity
As of February 27, 2021, HOYA Capital Real Estate blog
As of February 19, 2021, https://investor.vanguard.com/mutual-
funds/profile/portfolio/vpalx
As of January 31, 2021, https://ycharts.com/indicators/
sp_500_dividend_yield

PAC and Legal Defense Funds
Who works with our state representatives to
protect your business, consumer grievances
and protects us from overly burdensome laws?
PCCFA does! Support our efforts with your
personal donation to the PCCFA PAC Fund.
For more information: Dagny Neel-Fitzpatrick
(412) 655-4500 or e-mail
dagny@jeffersonmemorial.biz

If you want to support PCCFA, with a business
contribution, consider donating to the Legal
Defense Fund.
For more information: Ernie Petersen at (814)
243-3837 or e-mail southsidestray@mac.com


